"Islamophobia", or is it Permissible to Criticise Islam? Omar Sayfo

Abstract

Due to terrorist attacks and failures of integration in Western societies, the tension between majority social groups and Muslim immigrants is increasing, which often leads to verbal and physical violence. Many organisations have been established to monitor perceived and real attacks against Muslims, and often accuse not only those who hurl the insults, but also politicians and public figures who speak critically about Islam, of "Islamophobia". In the absence of a universally accepted definition, the accusation of "Islamophobia", as well as its dismissal, have now become political weapons, and the discourse is now dominated by the extremes on both sides.

Keywords: Islamophobia, Islam in Europe, Anti-Muslim Discourse, Xenophobia, Immigration

1. Introduction

Due to terrorist attacks, mass migration, and challenges of integration, fear of cultural loss and other reasons – not the mention the activity of fearmongers – antipathy towards Muslims, and Islam in general, is constantly on the increase in some Western societies. Some sociological research examining this topic views this simply as a result of the increase in the number of Muslims in European countries. Others see it as largely counterproductive that, due to various government measures and institutional policies, the visibility of Muslims in public life and the public sphere far exceeds their actual numbers, so people perceive the Muslim presence and cultural influence to be greater than it actually is. Still others see the antipathy as a symptom of frustration with multicultural societies.

Muslims also sense this growing tension. Since September 11, 2001, public discourse has been radicalised in both America and Europe, and in the wake of

¹ Pew Research 2019.

² HADDAD 2002.

³ Vertovec 2002.

⁴ Meer 2009.

the 2015 migration crisis and the increasing number of terrorist attacks, insults to their communities and physical attacks against mosques and Muslim-owned properties have increased.⁵ Of course, in many cases, the awareness of being frowned upon or discriminated against is not based on objective facts, but on the basis of subjective experiences and feelings in individuals and groups. What is more, members of minority communities can be more sensitive to perceived or real grievances: the consciousness of collective victimhood strengthens the sense of identity among those belonging to the group, increases solidarity within the community, and at the same time reifies the categories of "us" and "them", thereby destroying social cohesion.⁶

The term "Islamophobia" entered Western public discourse more than three decades ago. First, academic cliques used it against their Islamic-critical political and ideological opponents, whence it spread throughout both political and social discourse. In the absence of a clear, universally accepted definition, "Islamophobia" and the fight against it have become highly politicised. In many cases, the monitoring of violence against European Muslims is not carried out by state institutions, but by human rights organisations, peripheral immigrant groups and institutes established by foreign countries, often further worsening the relationship between majority societies and Muslim communities.

This study examines the debate surrounding "Islamophobia" and the social and political fight against it. First, explores the processes and important events that led to the development of the negative image of Islam, and how Western European and North American political discourse reacted to it. It then examines the birth and spread of the term "Islamophobia", and investigates the most important groups and organisations that monitor "Islamophobia", focusing on their political and ideological affiliations.

2. The history of a sometimes problematic relationship

In the distant past, the security of European political entities was threatened more than once by powers that happened to be Muslim. However, the Moorish occupation of Iberia and the Ottoman conquests of South-Eastern Europe have not – or just partially – been incorporated into the historical memory of Western European countries (the UK, Germany, the Netherlands, Belgium or the

⁵ FRA 2017, Pew Research 2012, Pew Research 2020.

⁶ Noor 2017.

LIMEN 5 (2022/I) OMAR SAYFO

Scandinavian states) where a large number of Muslim immigrants live today. One exception is France, where the memory of the invasion of Iberia and the battles of Charles Martel remained part of French cultural awareness into the twentieth century. Historians, however, have immortalised these not exclusively as religious conflicts, but at least as much as ethnic clashes and power struggles.

In most Western countries, historical memories of the encounter with Islam are linked to a lesser extent to the Crusades (or more precisely, to the reinterpreted memory of them generated during the Renaissance) and to a greater extent to colonialism. In the 19th century and the first half of the 20th century, the available knowledge about Islam came mainly from Orientalists and colonial bureaucrats, who wrote about the Eastern religion and its followers, at times in a positive and at times in a negative light. At the same time, many people (especially French authors) also considered colonisation as a civilizing mission, with the colonised peoples considered inferior to the colonisers on cultural, ethnic or even religious grounds, and for whom – in their interpretation – colonisation meant the arrival of culture and civilisation.

From the 1960s, the inhabitants of former colonies and other regions outside Europe began to flow en masse into Western European countries in search of work, which caused significant social tensions even in the beginning. Since the new arrivals included both Muslims and Christians (and, in the case of France, Jews) who identified themselves not primarily based on their religion, but on the basis of their country of origin and nationality, the nascent anti-immigration forces also framed the problems of integration and culture in the same manner. Anti-immigration discourse followed suit, earning several politicians the label of racism, and putting them in political quarantine.⁷

Third World immigration to the United States in general, and Muslim immigration in particular had different patterns. Strict immigration policies meant that mainly educated people with a higher social status reached the US, and thanks to their small number, they quickly integrated. Americans' image of Islam was thus not shaped by direct experience, but by foreign policy. This essentially neutral relationship turned negative as a result of the 1979 Iranian revolution and the embassy hostage drama, which led to an increase in films, books and other works depicting Muslim societies as violent and barbaric, and these representations soon appeared on European markets as well. The negative image thus formed was again

⁷ Good examples of this include the French National Front (1972), the Belgian Flemish Bloc (1982), the British National Party (1982), or the Swedish Democrats (1988), which initially opposed immigration on the basis of nationality and culture rather than religion.

confirmed in 1989, when Ayatollah Khomeini issued a fatwa calling for the death of Salman Rushdie, the UK-based author of *The Satanic Verses*.⁸

With the end of the Cold War, public discourse again shifted in the United States, as voices interpreting Islam as a political ideology similar to communism became ever louder. In 1993, *Foreign Affairs* published Samuel Huntington's article "The Clash of Civilizations?", which predicted a battle between "the West" and "Islamic civilization". This idea has also been promoted by think-tanks such as the Middle East Forum, founded by Daniel Pipes.⁹

The real shock, however, came with the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, after which, on the front page of Newsweek, Fareed Zakaria asked a question foremost on the minds of the American masses, who in general knew little about foreign policy: "Why do they hate us?" The answer to this question was not given primarily by scholars of Islam, but by lay public writers on the subject, most of whom tried to explain complex political, social and historical phenomena through Islamic source texts available in English translation. Among many others, these included professional apocalypse watcher Joel Richardson, physics teacher Bill Warner and journalist Robert Spencer, who founded the Jihad Watch blog in 2003.11 At the same time, neoconservative and neo-Protestant groups, which interpreted Islam from a Cold War perspective, were given influential positions in the George W. Bush administration, so the distinction between "Islamism" and "Islam" became increasingly blurred. In 2007, the Reverend Pat Robertson – who himself campaigned for the 1988 presidential election, on a platform of placing American politics on evangelical foundations - defined Islam as a "worldwide political movement". 12 His views then spread throughout the Western world through various born-again Christian networks.

In the 1990s and 2000s, Islamist movements such as the Muslim Brotherhood, Tablighi Jamaat, various Salafist networks and other groups established themselves in Western European countries, where they began the "re-Islamisation" of secondand third-generation Muslim immigrants who do not practice the religion, or who lived it only as a cultural tradition. Although their social base was not very significant, the vast majority of the members of Muslim communities had reservations about them, their most prominent figures demanded exclusivity and made statements in the name of "Islam", made alliances with various political

⁸ The guardian 2009.

⁹ The Nation 2004.

¹⁰ Zakaria 2001.

¹¹ The website can be accessed at: https://www.jihadwatch.org/

¹² The Washington Post 2017.

LIMEN 5 (2022/I)

OMAR SAYFO

(typically left-wing) forces and successfully steered the agenda of Muslim public discourse. They set themselves up as "defenders of Islam" and responded with aggressive rhetoric to perceived or real criticism of their religion, as well as to the growing number of insults against Muslims.¹³ The same groups (frequently in conjunction with their more moderate sympathisers) adapted notions thematising the Palestinian-Israeli conflict, and the invasions of Afghanistan in 2001 and Iraq in 2003, as part of a "war against Islam" and reinforced the illusion among Muslim immigrants of a kind of global "persecution of Muslims".

The relationship between societal majorities and Muslim minorities was further worsened by the terrorist attacks in Madrid in 2004, the murder of the Islam-critical Dutch film director Theo Van Gogh in the same year, the 2005 London terrorist attacks and the Danish caricature scandal, also in 2005. Antiimmigration parties, such as the French National Front, the Dutch Freedom Party, the Sweden Democrats and other formations, seeking to inoculate themselves against accusations of racism and anti-Semitism, have increasingly adopted the predominantly American conception of Islam as an ideology, i.e. as something not inherently linked to a particular ethnicity, and so open to criticism. They quickly found allies in authors with Muslim and/or Middle Eastern roots, both in the Old and New Worlds, such as Ayan Hirshi Ali, Ibn Warraq, Robert Spencer and Tawfik Hamid, who, although they did not have academic backgrounds in the subject, nevertheless positioned themselves as authorities on religious and complex social issues simply by virtue of their origins. In addition, since 2003, numerous lobbying groups linked to the Israeli right have been established to counterbalance what they regarded as biased pro-Palestinianism of Western European mainstream politics, and these reinforced the narrative that Europe and Israel face the same common enemy: radical Islam.¹⁴

In response to the radicalisation of public discourse, more and more Muslim and non-Muslim organisations began to monitor European "Islamophobia", often boosting their own political careers in the process.

¹³ In 2000 there were 354 hate crimes against people of Middle Eastern origin in the United States, but in 2001 this figure rose to 1,501, representing an increase of 324 percent. Oswald 2005.

¹⁴ Examples of such lobby groups include the European Coalition for Israel, the Friends of Israel Initiative, the AJC Transatlantic Institute, the Israel Allies Caucus, the European Foundation for Democracy and the European Leadership Network.

3. The scholarly and "Islamophobia"

Many terms are used in European languages to describe antipathy towards Islam (anti-Islam, anti-Muslim, etc.), but of these, "Islamophobia" is the most politicised. The word is a 20th-century neologism, combining "Islam" with the Greek "phobia" (meaning unreasonable anxiety or instinctive fear). It first appeared in the 1910s in various French works, used by the French elite ruling Algeria, as well as Western-educated Muslims, to characterise antipathy towards practicing Muslims and popular religiosity. The term later appeared in various Spanish and French writings, typically paired with anti-Semitism.

The word entered the English language, which now dominates international public discourse, in 1985, when Edward Said, the Palestinian-Christian literature professor at Columbia University, in his article "Orientalism Reconsidered", like previous French authors, compared Western prejudices towards Islam and Muslims to anti-Semitism. ¹⁶ The term began to spread slowly, but after the social tensions and political conflicts following September 11, 2001, it became a focus of left-wing academic interest.

Since the 1990s, the left-wing, anti-colonialist, pro-Palestinian trend, which defends minorities, such as Muslims and Islam in general, on liberal grounds, has significantly strengthened in the English-speaking academic world. These groups are in a constant ideological battle with conservative and/or pro-Israeli scholars, who are in the minority in academic life, as well as with conservative think tanks and political activists who attack Islam.

The loudest voices in the discourse surrounding "Islamophobia" have thus started to take place on an ideological level, where scholarship and political activism are blurred. One example of this is the Islamophobia Research and Documentation Project, established under the aegis of the Race and Gender Center of the University of California in the second half of the 2000s, whose members also started a scholarly journal called the *Islamophobia Studies Journal* to investigate the phenomenon.¹⁷

 $^{^{15}}$ Allen 2007.

¹⁶ Said 1985.

 $^{^{17}}$ The official website of the project: https://www.crg.berkeley.edu/research/islamophobia-research-documentation-project/.

LIMEN 5 (2022/I)

OMAR SAYFO

In the English- and French-language academic environments, it is common to see left-wing scholarly apologists for Islamism. One prominent representative of this trend is John Esposito, a professor at Georgetown University and one of the doyens of research on Islamist movements, who defended Islamists in the Egyptian and Malaysian contexts, and has authored several books and countless articles on the topic of "Islamophobia".¹⁸

There are quite a few immigrant academics with a Muslim background who have personal ties to Islamist groups. One of the most well-known is the Swiss-Egyptian Tarik Ramadan, a teacher at Oxford University, who, in addition to his academic career, has appeared in the role of a "Muslim reformer" and had close ties to various Islamist movements, including the Muslim Brotherhood, whose founder was his grandfather. Tariq Ramadan has also spoken out against "Islamophobia" (see later).

4. Interpretative frameworks for "Islamophobia"

Academic works examine "Islamophobia" primarily at the level of discourse, starting from what was laid down by Edward Said in the book *Orientalism* (1978), according to which the colonialist West considers the once colonised peoples – thus, Muslims – to be culturally inferior to itself in order to justify its power ambitions. Some people consider the prejudice against former Catholic Irish immigrants to be among the historical antecedents of 21st-century American "Islamophobia": according to this, Anglo-Saxon Protestants viewed Catholicism – like Islam now – as an incorrigibly totalitarian religion, and looked down on Catholic immigrants for being poorer and less educated than themselves. They also feared that these communities would produce criminals and terrorists. Others believe that anti-Islamism has its roots in McCarthyism, i.e. the "witch hunt" carried out against perceived and actual communists during the 1950s. Still others see "Islamophobia" as a religious reinterpretation of traditional racism against Arab and other non-white immigrants. ²¹

¹⁸ Books written and edited by John Esposito on the subject: *The Islamic Threat: Myth or Reality?* (1999), *Islamophobia: The Challenge of Pluralism in the 21st Century* (2011) and *Islamophobia and Radicalization* (2019).

¹⁹ Saunders 2012.

²⁰ Kaplan 2007.

²¹ Poynting 2007.

On the European scene, several scholars have drawn parallels with pre-World-War-Two anti-Semitism, claiming that, just like Muslims now, Jews were once accused of believing themselves to be better than others due to their secret religious doctrines, of wanting to build a parallel society, of reshaping the culture of the majority and striving for power, and of representing a privileged group posing an internal threat.²²

Such views support the declared goal of some groups to classify "Islamophobia" as a political label similar to racism and anti-Semitism, excluding all those tarred with it from public and political life.

5. Criticisms of the term "Islamophobia"

Following the Jyllands-Posten Mohamed cartoon scandal, in March 2006 twelve writers and public figures, known for their hostile attitude towards Muslim, or at least for their controversial notions on Islam including Salman Rushdie and Ayaan Hirsi Ali, published a joint article in the French satirical newspaper Charlie Hebdo, in which they warned that accusations of "Islamophobia" would prevent criticism of "Islamic totalitarianism".²³ Later, Hirsi Ali called it an artificially constructed term, used as a screen by radicals to avoid criticism.²⁴

Douglas Murray, a British critic of Islam, went further, pointing out that the term has no meaning, since the word phobia means irrational fear, while the fear of Islam in general, and especially of its most fundamentalist sects, is entirely rational.²⁵ The British writer Maajid Nawaz, who used to be a member of Hizb ut-Tahrir and then left it to become an anti-radicalisation expert, pointed out that "Islamophobia" is a misleading term when it comes to discrimination against Muslims. There is a big difference between criticizing an idea and rejecting a specific person because of their political or religious views.²⁶ Philippe d'Iribarne, an anthropologist at the Centre national de la recherche scientifique, one of France's most prestigious scientific institutions, took a similar position, arguing that the term Islamophobia "is a trap created to prevent the understanding of reality, and to hinder the free spirit in the exercise of its rights", and suggesting that the term is impeding rapprochement between the Muslim and non-Muslim

 $^{^{22}}$ Schiffer 2011.

²³ BBC 2006.

²⁴ The Guardian 2017.

²⁵ Murray 2013.

²⁶ LBC 2020.

LIMEN 5 (2022/I) OMAR SAYFO

French population.²⁷ Similarly, many public figures have suggested abandoning the term "Islamophobia" and instead using "anti-Muslim", "anti-Islamic", "Islam-critical" and others.

6. Organisations fighting against "Islamophobia"

In all Western European countries, discrimination on the basis of ethnicity or religion, and especially hate speech or violence, carry criminal consequences. As such, insults against Muslims, if they are reported by their victims and the fact is proven, will lead to charges. On the other hand, a more general critique of Islam, especially if it criticises the religion on an ideological basis, is not punishable.

Muslim countries and larger diasporas rarely respond to Western criticism of Islam in general. There are many layers to the identity of Muslim societies and individuals, of which religion is only one and often not the most defining one. Since the authority and responsibility of religious and political leaders does not extend to Muslims in general, but only to particular groups of them, and since, additionally, there are innumerable ideological, religious, political, economic, social and other contradictions within the Islamic world, "Islam" and the generic protection of "Muslims" is almost always overridden by rational considerations: one generally only enters a conflict that does not seem to entail too much risk and damage.

It follows that the formulation of the problem as one of "Islamophobia", as well as monitoring it or challenging it, are largely the preserve of actors who have some sort of political and/or economic interest in this, or who, thanks to their position, can afford to approach the topic from an ideological rather than a pragmatic perspective. These are typically the above-mentioned academic circles, human rights organisations, socially alienated Islamist groups, international organisations and – in rare cases – state actors. In the absence of a single definition, various groups tend to define "Islamophobia" both broadly and arbitrarily.

Below, we provide a non-exhaustive list of the most important past and present actors in the fight against "Islamophobia".

 $\mathbf{m}^{\mathbf{i}}$

²⁷ Le Figaro 2019.

Local focus groups

The UK

In Europe, the formulation of "Islamophobia" as a problem, and its inclusion in political discourse, is linked to the left-wing English think tank the Runnymede Trust, which in its 1994 study investigating anti-Semitism, found that, like Jews, Muslims also suffer insults in their everyday lives.²⁸ In 1996, the organisation founded the British Muslims and Islamophobia Committee (CBMI), which a year later, with the support of Labour Foreign Secretary Jack Straw, issued a report on attacks and negative discrimination against British Muslims.²⁹

In 2000, liberal Muslims in London founded the rights group Forum Against Islamophobia and Racism (FAIR), which primarily investigated the portrayal of Muslims in the media. After the terrorist attacks of 2001, FAIR began investigating security measures against Muslims and violence against Muslims.³⁰ FAIR organised several joint movements with the Muslim Council of Britain (MCB). The organisation, which considers itself representative, but which is highly divisive among British Muslims, partnered with the British government after the 2005 terrorist attacks, but that cooperation ended after some of its conservative statements proved unacceptable to the government, and some of its high-ranking officials were proven to be in contact with Islamist organisations such as the Muslim Brotherhood and Jamaat-e-Islami.³¹ Since then, FAIR has ceased operations and the MCB has shrivelled.

The United States

In the United States, the history of the civil rights movement goes back more than a century and there is a long tradition of organizing to campaign for the rights and interests of various religious and ethnic groups. Since Muslims were traditionally few, came from many countries and represented many ethnicities and religious trends, and were moreover geographically scattered in terms of settlement, they were late in coming together to represent their interests, and their influence lags far behind that of African-American, Latino, Jewish and other groups. The pioneering

²⁸ Runnymede 1994.

²⁹ The website of the organisation: https://www.runnymedetrust.org/projects/commission OnBritishMuslims

³⁰ Fair 2004.

³¹ The Economist 2014.

Muslim lobby group, the Council on American–Islamic Relations (CAIR), was founded in Washington in 1994 and organised its operations on the model of American human rights organisations. Since its establishment, CAIR has not been able to gain serious popularity among Muslim communities, but it has strengthened its political connections on the left.³² Monitoring of "Islamophobia" is one of the organisations's most important activities, as part of which it documents incidents, and also monitors the network of contacts of institutions and persons classified as Islamophobic.³³ Similar activities are carried out by various Democratic think tanks, including the Center for American Progress (CAP).³⁴

France

The Collective Against Islamophobia in France (Collectif contre l'islamophobie en France, CCIF) was founded in 2003 by Samy Debah, who is affiliated with the Islamist organisation Tabligh Jamaat, together with his colleagues. The CCIF has long worked with the Collective of Muslims in France (Collectif des musulmans de France, CMF), which is linked to the aforementioned Tariq Ramadan and the Muslim Brotherhood. In 2011, the UN Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC) granted the CCIF special consultative status, and in 2015 they submitted their first report. The organisation was also invited by the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe.³⁵

Emmanuel Macron has declared war on groups classified as radical and under foreign influence, as part a campaign to bring Islam under state supervision in France.³⁶ In December 2020, the Council of Ministers passed a motion dissolving the CCIF, and the decision was approved by the State Council in September 2021.³⁷ The French President is also trying to bring the monitoring of Islamophobia under state control: the French Islam Forum (FORIF), an organisation called into existence by Macron, proposed the creation of a group that monitors the increasing number of attacks against Muslims and mosques.

³² MacFarquhar 2007.

³³ CAIR 2022.

³⁴ Wајанат et al. 2011.

³⁵ Le Figaro 2016.

³⁶ Sayfo – Veres 2021.

³⁷ Rfi 2022.

Global focus groups

Organisation of Islamic Cooperation

One of the most important players internationally is the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation (OIC). The organisation, which was founded in 1969 and now has 57 member countries, 49 of which are Muslim-majority, has been publishing its annual and monthly Islamophobia reports, which are global in scope, since 2008.³⁸ They typically interpret "Islamophobia" in a broad sense, including physical and verbal attacks against people and institutions, as well as negative statements. At the same time, due to the number of member states in the organisation, as well as the complexity of their interests and international relations, it approaches the topic cautiously. This is clearly demonstrated by the 2010 declaration on "Islamophobia" signed by the foreign ministers of the OIC, the content of which does not go beyond general platitudes emphasizing the need for peaceful coexistence.³⁹ For similar reasons, the (anonymous) authors of the reports also shy away from holding any state actor responsible for perceived or real atrocities. The investigated events are usually described by quoting relevant material from the mainstream media, followed, in any exist, by an acknowledgement of official reactions or refutations. Criticism is typically directed only at peripheral groups/persons. 40 The preface to the 2013 report, in which the organisation's general secretary of Turkish origin, Ekmeleddin Ihsanoğlu, writes about the worrisome processes taking place in the West, is perhaps the clearest statement about Islamophobia. It is also a sign of this cautious attitude that the Council of Foreign Ministers has so far issued only one joint communique, back in 2010, in which it criticised the minaret construction ban passed in the Swiss referendum, albeit in a diplomatic, concerned tone. 41

Turkey

Since the ruling AK Party came to power in 2002, Turkey has been pursuing an active diaspora policy in Europe. Going beyond traditional linguistic and ethnic mobilisation, President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan began to open up to non-Turkish

m

³⁸ The OIC Islamophobia reports are available here: www.oic-oci.org/page/?p_id=182&p_ref=61&lan=en

³⁹ OIC 2010a.

⁴⁰ OIC 2013.

⁴¹ OIC 2010b.

LIMEN 5 (2022/I) OMAR SAYFO

Muslim communities as well, positioning himself in his rhetoric as a defender of Muslims.⁴²

The human rights subcommittee of the Turkish parliament has been monitoring anti-Islamic public discourse in Western Europe and America since the terrorist attack of the Norwegian Anders Breivik in June 2011, and since 2015, the Foundation for Political, Economic and Social Research (SETA), a think tank closely linked to the AK Party, has published its annual European Islamophobia monitoring report, the presentation of which is attended by high-ranking representatives of the AK Party. In parallel with this, Turkish organisations encourage all Muslims living in Europe to report any harassment they face to the nearest Turkish consulate.

SETA's annual publication is edited by a student of the aforementioned John Esposito, Farid Hafez, 43 who invites researchers from the examined countries to write the reports. 44 The report's political implications are indicated by the fact that the cover page of the 2021 report includes a photograph of Emmanuel Macron, whose dispute with Tayyip Erdoğan regarding the Libyan Civil War, the Armenian-Azerbaijani conflict and gas resources in the Eastern Mediterranean region erupted into a sharp exchange of messages in October 2020, 45 on the pretext of Macron's efforts to reform Islam.

Although the topics of the chapters follow a uniform template, the authors have a great deal of freedom due to the lack of a clear methodology or system of criteria, so their personal opinions find their way into their analyses. This is clearly demonstrated by the analyses of Hungary, which have been prepared by two CEU researchers since 2018. In contrast to the chapters on Germany, Sweden and other countries, which are limited to discourse analysis and a factual listing of events, the chapter on Hungary uses emotive language and presents political opinions as objective facts. 46

⁴² TRT 2021.

 $^{^{43}}$ Farid Hafez was searched by the Austrian police because of his alleged ties to the Muslim Brotherhood.

⁴⁴ GIOR 2021.

⁴⁵ Sayfo 2020.

⁴⁶ The 2021 report classifies the governing party, Fidesz, together with Jobbik and Mi Hazánk Mozgalom, as a far-right party. Similarly, it lists the social media presence of the Migration Research Institute as a "hate-spreading" site, alongside Dzsihádfigyelő and Vadhajtások.

Summary

Public discourse on Islam, at both a political and social level, has been continuously radicalised in the West since the terrorist attacks of 2001, the migrant crisis of 2015 and the rise of Islamic State, a process chiefly driven by radicals on both sides. Until now, the monitoring of the fears of European Muslims and their incorporation into a unified framework has typically been carried out by ideologically, religiously and politically motivated groups, who had in fact only a limited or non-existent presence in the Muslim communities of Western societies. Thus, their activities cannot be considered genuinely representative or protective of these groups' interests. These organisations often formed alliances with mainstream (primarily left-wing and liberal) political forces, who in turn hoped to win Muslim votes. Recently, Turkey has also used the fight against "Islamophobia" as a tool to increase its international influence.

Although there is no consensus definition of "Islamophobia", the stated goal of the groups listed above is for "Islamophobia" to become a label similar to racism, and for the persons and organisations accused of it to lose their platform, as they are put under political and social quarantine. The most important question is therefore not what can be considered "Islamophobia", but which groups have the power to tar others with this label.

Bibliography

ALLEN, Chris (2007): *Islamophobia and its Consequences*. Source: https://www.ceeol.com/search/chapter-detail?id=509731. Accessed on 20 May 2023.

- BBC (2006): Full text: Writers' statement on cartoons. 1 Mar. 2006. Source: www. news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/4764730.stm. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- CAIR (2022): CAIR Issues New Islamophobia Report Exposing More Than \$105 Million Funneled to 26 Anti-Muslim Groups by Mainstream Charitable Institutions. 11 Jan. 2022. Source: https://www.cair.com/press_releases/cair-issues-new-islamophobia-report-exposing-more-than-105-million-funneled-to-26-antimuslim-groups-by-mainstream-charitable-institutions/. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- EUMC (2002): Summary Report on Islamophobia Islamophobia in the EU after 11 September 2001. May 2002. Source: https://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra_uploads/199-Synthesis-report_en.pdf. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- EUMC (2006): Az EUMC "Muszlimok az Európai Unióban: diszkrimináció és iszlamofóbia" című jelentésének kiemelt témái. Source: https://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra_uploads/1936-EUMC-highlights-HU.pdf. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- FAIR (2004): *Memorandum submitted by the Forum Against Islamophobia and Racism*, 14. Sep. 2004. Source: https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200405/cmselect/cmhaff/165ii/165we14.htm. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- FRA (2017): Second European Union Minorities and Discrimination Survey.

 Source: https://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra_uploads/fra2017-eu-minorities-survey-muslims-selected-findings_en.pdf.

 Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- GIOR (2021): US Academics Supporting Austrian Researcher Raided By Austrian Police. 29 Jan 2021. Source: https://www.global-influence-ops.com/us-academics-supporting-austrian-researcher-raided-by-austrian-police/. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- HADDAD, Yvonne Yazbeck (2002): *Muslims in the West: From Sojourners to Citizens*. p. 336. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Kaplan, Jeffrey (2007): *Islamophobia in America?: September 11 and Islamophobic Hate Crime.* 25 Jan 2007. Source: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09546550500383209. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- LBC (2020): Why you need to stop using the word Islamophobia: Maajid Nawaz. 9 Feb. 2020. Source: https://www.lbc.co.uk/radio/presenters/maajid-

- nawaz/why-you-need-to-stop-using-the-word-islamophobia/. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- LE FIGARO (2016): La montée en puissance du controversé Collectif contre l'islamophobie (CCIF). 26 Aug. 2016. Source: https://archive.wikiwix.com/cache/index2.php?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.lefigaro.fr%2Factualite-france%2F2016%2F08%2F23%2F01016-20160823ARTFIG00137-la-montee-en-puissance-du-controverse-collectif-contre-l-islamophobie-ccif.php#federation=archive.wikiwix.com. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- LE FIGARO (2019): «Islamophobie»: une arme d'intimidation pour dissuader d'observer la réalité. 4 Feb 2019. Source: https://www.lefigaro.fr/vox/societe/2019/04/01/31003-20190401ARTFIG00100-islamophobie-une-arme-d-intimidation-pour-dissuader-dobserver-la-realite.php. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- MacFarquhar, Neil (2007): *Scrutiny Increases for a Group Advocating for Muslims in U.S.* 14Mar. 2007. Source: https://www.nytimes.com/2007/03/14/washington/14cair.html. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Meer, Nasar, Tariq Modood (2009): *The Multicultural State We're In:*Muslims, 'Multiculture' and the 'Civic Re-balancing' of British

 Multiculturalism. 1 Oct. 2009. Source: https://journals.sagepub.

 com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1467-9248.2008.00745.x?journalCode

 =psxa. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Murray, Douglas (2013): *To end "Islamophobia", we must tackle Islamism.* 31 May 2013. Soruce: https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/to-end-islamophobia-we-must-tackle-islamism. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Noor, Masi, et al (2017): *The social psychology of collective victimhood: Collective Victimhood.* 7 July 2017. Source: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/ejsp.2300. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- OIC (2010a): Declaration by the Annual Coordination Meeting of Ministers of Foreign Affairs of OIC Member States on Countering Islamophobia. 224 Sep. 2010. Source: https://ww1.oic-oci.org/english/conf/fm/acm2010/en/ACM-2010-DEC-English.pdf. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- OIC (2010b): Final Communiqué. 31 Jan. 2010. Source: https://ww1.oic-oci.org/uploads/file/conferences_and_meetings/en/Minarets_FC%20_english.pdf. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- OIC (2013): Sixth OIC observatory report on islamophobia. 9 Dec. 2013. Source: https://www.oic-oci.org/upload/islamophobia/2013/en/islamphobia_report_2013.pdf. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Oswald, Debra (2005): Understanding Anti-Arab Reactions Post-9/11: The Role of Threats, Social Categories, and Personal Ideologies. Soruce: https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2006-01032-001. Accessed on 20 May 2023.

m

Pew Research (2012): Assaults against Muslims in U.S. surpass 2001 level. 17 Nov. 2017. Source: https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/11/15/assaults-against-muslims-in-u-s-surpass-2001-level/. Accessed on 20 May 2023.

- Pew Research (2019): *Minority groups*. 14 Oct. 2019. Source: https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2019/10/14/minority-groups/. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Pew Research (2020): Harassment of religious groups continues to be reported in more than 90% of countries. 10 Nov. 2020. Sorudve: https://www.pewforum.org/2020/11/10/harassment-of-religious-groups-continues-to-be-reported-in-more-than-90-of-countries/. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Poynting, Scott Mason, Victoria (2007): The resistible rise of Islamophobia: Anti-Muslim racism in the UK and Australia before 11 September 2001. 1 Mar. 2007. Source: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/1440783307073935. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- RFI (2022): France dumps Muslim advisory council that is 'under foreign influence'.

 1 Feb. 2022. Source: https://www.rfi.fr/en/france/20220201-france-dumps-muslim-advisory-council-under-foreign-influence-cfcm-islam-darmanin. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Runnymede (1994): A very light sleeper- The persistence and dangers of antisemitism. Jan.. 1994. Source: https://www.runnymedetrust.org/uploads/publications/pdfs/AVeryLightSleeper-1994.PDF. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- SAID, Edward (1985): Orientalism Reconsidered. 1 Oct. 1985. Source: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/03063968850270020. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Saunders, Doug (2012): Catholics Then, Muslims Now. 17 Sep. 2012. Source: https://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/18/opinion/catholics-then-muslims-now.html. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Sayfo, Omar (2020): Sértődöttek muszlim felháborodáshullám Franciaország ellen. 27 Oct. 2021. Source: https://mandiner.hu/cikk/20201027_muszlimok_kontra_franciaorszag. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Sayfo, Omar Veres, Kristóf György (2021): Megvalósítható-e a köztársaság iszlámja? Emmanuel Macron küzdelme az "iszlám szeparatizmus" ellen. 24
 Feb. 2021. Source: https://www.migraciokutato.hu/wp-content/
 uploads/2021/02/20210224_HORIZONT_2021_4_sayfo_
 omar_veres_kristof_gyorgy_megvalosithato_e_a_koztarsasag_
 iszlamja.pdf. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Schiffer, Sabine, Constantin Wagner (2011): Anti-Semitism and Islamophobia new enemies, old patterns. 10 Jan. 2011. Source: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0306396810389927. Accessed on 20 May 2023.

m**'**

SIF (2001): Conference Two: Combating Intolerance. 30 Jan. 2001. Source: https://web.archive.org/web/20100923211418/http://www.humanrights.gov.se/stockholmforum/2001/conference_2001. html. Accessed on 20 May 2023.

- The Economist (2014): *No one to talk to A Muslim group falls from favour.* 18 Oct. 2014. Source: ttps://www.economist.com/britain/2014/10/18/no-one-to-talk-to. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- THE GUARDIAN (2009): How one book ignited a culture war. 11 Jan. 2009. Source: https://www.theguardian.com/books/2009/jan/11/salman-rushdie-satanic-verses. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- The Guardian (2017): Ayaan Hirsi Ali says Australian opponents 'carrying water' for radical Islamists. 4 Apr. 2017. Source: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/apr/04/ayaan-hirsi-ali-says-australian-opponents-carrying-water-for-radical-islamists. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- The Nation (2004): Neocon Man Daniel Pipes has made his name inveighing against an academy overrun by political extremists. But he is nothing if not extreme in his own views. 22. Apr. 2004. Source: https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/neocon-man/. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- The Washington Post (2017): Why do so many Americans believe that Islam is a political ideology, not a religion? 3 Feb. 2017. Source: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/acts-of-faith/wp/2017/02/03/why-do-so-many-americans-believe-that-islam-is-a-political-ideology-not-a-religion/. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- TRT (2021): Erdogan: Strong communication network needed against Islamophobia 25 May 2021. Source: https://www.trtworld.com/turkey/erdogan-strong-communication-network-needed-against-islamophobia-46995. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- VERTOVEC, Steven (2002): *Islamophobia and Muslim Recognition in Britain.* Source: https://oxford.universitypressscholarship.com/view/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195148053.001.0001/acprof-9780195148053-chapter-2. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- Wajahat, Ali et al. (2011): Fear, Inc. The Roots of the Islamophobia Network in America. 26 Aug. 2011. Source: https://www.americanprogress.org/article/fear-inc/. Accessed on 20 May 2023.
- ZAKARIA, Fareed (2001): Why Do They Hate Us? The Politics of Rage. 14 Jan. 2001. Source: https://www.newsweek.com/politics-rage-why-do-they-hate-us-154345. Accessed on 20 May 2023.

m